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Agenda 

 
 

 

 

Meeting name Meeting of the Council 

Date Thursday, 5 December 2024 

Start time 6.30 pm 

Venue Parkside, Station Approach, Burton Street, 
Melton Mowbray LE13 1GH 

Other information This meeting is open to the public 
 

Members of the Council are summoned to the above meeting to consider the 
following items of business. 
 
Edd de Coverly 
Chief Executive 
 
Membership 
 
Councillors T. Webster (Chair) J. Adcock 
 P. Allnatt I. Atherton 
 S. Atherton M. Brown 
 R. Browne S. Butcher 
 S. Carter R. Child 
 D. Chubb M. Clay 
 H. Cliff S. Cox 
 P. Cumbers C. Evans 
 A. Freer M. Glancy 
 M. Gordon A. Hewson 
 L. Higgins S. Lumley 
 J. Mason J. Orson 
 S. Orson D. Pritchett 
 R. Sharp A. Thwaites 
 
 
Quorum:  14 Councillors 
 
 

Meeting enquiries Democratic Services 

Email democracy@melton.gov.uk 

Agenda despatched Wednesday, 27 November 2024 
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No. Item 
 

Page No. 

1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

 

2.   MINUTES 
To confirm the Minutes of the previous meeting held on 19 
September 2024. 
 

1 - 14 

3.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Members to declare any interest as appropriate in respect of items to 
be considered at this meeting. 
 

15 - 16 

4.   MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

 

5.   LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

 

6.   PUBLIC QUESTION TIME 
In accordance with the Constitution, Members of the Council may 
answer questions from the public of which notice has been given. 
 
One question has been received at the time of publication. All 
confirmed questions will be circulated after the deadline.  
 
Deadline for questions – Thursday 28 November, 12pm 
 

 

7.   QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS 
In accordance with the Constitution, a Member may ask the Leader, 
Portfolio Holder or the Chair of the Council, a question on any matter 
in relation to which the Council has powers or duties or which affects 
the Borough. 
 
Eighteen (18) questions have been received at the time of 
publication. All confirmed questions will be circulated after the 
deadline.  
 
Deadline for questions – Thursday 28 November 
 

 

8.   MOTIONS ON NOTICE 
In accordance with the Constitution, motions on notice must be 
signed by at least two Members and be about matters for which the 
Council has a responsibility or which affect the Melton Borough. 
 
Three motions were received by the deadline.  
 
Inheritance tax changes for family-run farms  
  
The following motion was received from Councillor Allnatt (Seconded 
by Councillor Adcock)  
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Council notes the letter sent by the Leader to the Chancellor of the 
Exchequer and others concerning the announcements in the recent 
Budget concerning inheritance tax as it affects “family run” farms.  
  
Council therefore urges the Government to implement fiscal changes 
in a more nuanced and selective way and to avoid unintended 
consequences for those who the Prime Minister described as the 
“backbone” of a nation that seeks to produce more food sustainably 
within the UK.  
  
Impact of inheritance tax changes upon family farms  
  
The following motion was received from Councillor S. Orson 
(Seconded by Councillor Sharp)  
  
Council notes that:   

• The recent 2024 Autumn Budget change to Inheritance Tax 
relief announced by the Labour Government will introduce a 
Family Farm Tax and will have a detrimental impact on Family 
Farms and farmers’ ability to pass on their farms to the next 
generation of farmers.   

  
Council believes that:   

• The Labour Government have committed a shameful betrayal 
and let down farmers by breaking their promise to not 
introduce a Family Farm Tax.   

• The Family Farm Tax will damage the ability of farmers to 
pass on their farms to their children.   

• Labour’s Family Farm Tax will threaten food security by 
forcing the sale of family farms.   

• The Labour Government’s Family Farm Tax will make British 
food production harder.   

• The Secretary of State for the Environment, Food and Rural 
Affairs, Steve Reed and Keir Starmer promised not to 
introduce a tax like this.   

• Numerous rural and farming organisations such as the 
National Farmers Union and Country Land and Business 
Association have warned that countless farms will be harmed, 
threatening food security and rural areas.   

• The comments made by Secretary of State for the 
Environment, Food and Rural Affairs Steve Reed that already 
struggling farmers will have to ‘do more with less’ show 
distain for farmers and the sector.   

• At a time when many farmers in the Borough of Melton are 
struggling with soaring costs and energy prices, this sudden 
tax rise will damage the future of their farms.   

  
Council resolves:   

• To request that the Leader of the Council writes to the 
Secretary of State for the Environment, Food and Rural 
Affairs to outline the Council’s dismay at this decision and 
calls on the Government to stop the Family Farm Tax.   

• That the Portfolio Holder for Town Centre, Growth & 
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Prosperity engages with local farmers and community 
representatives on what support Council can do to support 
them.   

• That a list must be published of affected farms.  
  
National Insurance Contribution Increases  
  
The following motion was received from Councillor Child (Seconded 
by Councillor Browne)    
  
Melton Borough Council notes with concern the recent increase in 
Employers National Insurance Contributions. This Council 
recognises the significant role that small businesses play in the local 
economy of Melton Borough, providing essential services, 
employment, and contributing to the vibrancy and resilience of our 
communities.  
  
The deeply unpopular Budget proposals put forward by the Labour 
Government on October 30, which will have catastrophic 
implications for the Borough of Melton, its residents and businesses. 
Labour’s broken promise to not raise national insurance.  
   
The rise in employer national insurance contributions has been 
widely condemned by many businesses including GP’s, who argue it 
could hit services for patients.  
   
The Institute of General Practice Management, which represents GP 
Practice Managers has estimated the rise will put up the tax bill of 
the average surgery by around £20,000 a year.  
   
Care homes across the Borough of Melton are also targeted by this 
Labour Party Budget and the devastating financial effect of these 
higher costs will have dire consequences for its residents and staff.  
   
The Borough’s charity and voluntary sectors have also been hit 
hard.  
   
The NCVO which represents the UK’s charities and voluntary sector 
has estimated the additional costs to the sector to be around £1.4 
Billion a year and that the decision to not create an exemption will be 
another major strain on their limited resources at time when they are 
already struggling.  
   
This Council believes that the increase in Employers National 
Insurance Contributions will disproportionately affect small 
businesses, placing an undue financial burden on them at a time 
when many are still recovering from the economic impacts of the 
high inflation and high interest rates.  
   
Therefore, this Council resolves to:  
   

1) Write to the Chancellor of the Exchequer, urging a reversal of 
the increase in Employers National Insurance Contributions.  

2) Highlight the critical contributions of small businesses, health 
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and voluntary sector to our local economy and the 
disproportionate impact these increases will have on them.  

3) Advocate for policies that support and sustain the growth and 
stability of small businesses, health and voluntary sector in 
our Borough.  

   
This Council calls on all members of the Council to support this 
motion and stand in solidarity with our local small businesses, health 
and voluntary sector.  
 
 

9.   CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL - TREASURY 
MANAGEMENT MID YEAR REPORT 2024/25 
To receive a report from the Cabinet on recommendations referred 
to Council in relation to the Treasury Management Mid-Year Report 
2024/25. 
 

17 - 44 

10.   GAMBLING ACT 2005, STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES 2025 – 
2028 
To consider a report on the Gambling Act 2005, Statement of 
Principles 2025-2028.  
 

45 - 76 

  
 
 
 
 


